

**Investing in Evidence-Based Alternatives to Policing:** 

# **Creating Supportive**School Environments

August 2021

In the United States, at least 67 percent of high school students attend a school with a police officer. Yet, police presence in schools does not necessarily help students. Students need support, not punishment.

From 1999, when the U.S. Department of Justice's Office of Community Oriented Policing Services (COPS) created the Cops in School program as a misguided response to crime and mass shootings at schools, to today, more than \$1 billion in grant funding from the federal government has gone to hiring school resource officers (SROs). Although decision makers justify police presence in schools as a way to manage and prevent serious violent incidents, SROs often end up responding to behavioral issues and low-level infractions instead. Thus, police presence in schools does not necessarily make students feel safer.

School policing can also disrupt learning and development, lead to negative encounters that harm the mental and physical health of students, increase the surveillance and criminalization of students of color, and fuel the "school-to-prison pipeline." In fact, schools with a higher percentage of Black students are more heavily policed. Arrests for low-level misconduct like alcohol possession or vandalism go up in schools with police, and Black students are disproportionately likely to be suspended, expelled, or arrested. This leads to lower graduation rates and a higher chance of future incarceration. At least 14 million students—more than one-fourth of K-12 students in the United States—attend schools that have police officers on site but not counselors, nurses, or social workers.



Restorative justice programs, mental health and counseling services, and youth development are more effective strategies to help students and save communities money.

There is no clear evidence that SROs improve school safety.<sup>8</sup> However, there are other trauma-informed options that have shown promise in improving behavioral, health, and educational outcomes for students—without the presence of police. Many of these are cost effective and offer considerable benefits for communities. School districts and other government actors should:

Build emotional and mental health screening programs and crisis prevention plans to help identify students with complex behavioral needs and connect them to services. After Baltimore County Public Schools implemented the Emotional and Behavioral Health Crisis Response and Prevention program from 2015 to 2017, suspensions fell by 56 percent and disciplinary office referrals by 75 percent between 2015 and 2017. The program cost about \$1.4 million over two years, with the allocation declining in year two.° Between 2016 and 2020, Baltimore City Public Schools spent an average of \$11.2 million on police in schools annually, nearly 10 times the amount spent on the Emotional and Behavioral Health Crisis Response and Prevention program.<sup>10</sup>

Hire mental health counselors and nurses to support vulnerable students, including students who are exposed to or involved in violence. Trauma-informed cognitive behavioral therapy in schools costs about \$430 per participant, or about \$90,000 per year for a group of 210 students. This practice significantly reduces PTSD and depression caused by exposure to violence. A 2014 study of a \$79 million school nursing services program in Massachusetts found that the program generated \$177 million in savings in medical care costs and

recovered time for teachers and parents, for a net savings

Fund after-school and youth development programs, which are proven to improve educational and employment outcomes and reduce crime.13 Afterschool programs provide a substantial return on investment, in part by reducing childcare costs for working families and improving the school performance of students. 4 As one study in California found, for every \$1 spent on programs, schools and families saved between \$8.92 and \$12.90. These savings come from a reduction in school personnel time spent on behavioral needs and the avoidance of childcare expenditures, and by preventing lost wages when parents have to disrupt work to address their children's behavioral needs. 15 A review of summer youth employment programs in Chicago found that SYEPs reduced violent crime substantially, with between \$5 and \$30 in savings related to crime reduction for every \$1 spent on these programs.16

# Provide individualized and family-driven care by implementing wraparound service plans.

These plans serve students with complex behavioral needs by incorporating their natural support systems and community-based services to address their needs inside and outside their school environments. New Jersey saved \$40 million in statewide inpatient psychiatric costs from 2007 to 2010 using a wraparound approach. An analysis of 16 years of data on the use of wraparound services in Milwaukee County, Wisconsin, demonstrated a 96 percent decline in psychiatric hospitalization and an 87 percent decline in residential treatment placement. The program served 1,536 children at a cost of \$3,200 per child per month in 2012 and has been able to cut costs by more than 50 percent since 1996, when costs per child per month were \$8,000.20

Design restorative justice programs in schools to address safety and disciplinary challenges, rather than resorting to punitive measures. Restorative justice focuses on how crime and conflict affect all parties involved, with the goal of repairing the harm that someone has caused. It includes accountability and inquiry into the harm caused so that it can be repaired. Rooted in Indigenous practices, restorative justice programs require active participation and work to meet the needs of people who have been harmed and those who have caused harm alike. Schools that have implemented restorative justice plans have seen school violence and expulsions fall by as much as 70–80 percent.<sup>21</sup>

of \$98 million.12

# Recommendations

- School boards should hire more behavioral health and special education specialists. They should engage in collaborative hiring processes with members of each school community and shift the mission of security staff from punitiveness to peace-keeping and restorative justice. According to <a href="Interrupting Criminalization">Interrupting Criminalization</a>, more than 25 cities and school boards across the country have ended contracts with local police departments since the murder of George Floyd.<sup>22</sup>
- Schools should implement a trauma-informed curriculum to train and ensure coordination between peace builders, who resolve conflict and build trust with students and counselors. This ought to include self-reflection and accountability, de-escalation, restorative justice, and instruction on working with students with behavioral health issues.
- Districts should install a community oversight board or committee to review all complaints related to student interactions with police or school security officials. Such bodies should have the capacity to conduct investigations, issue public reports, and make recommendations to school boards and city agencies concerning disciplinary policy.
- Lawmakers should help schools hire support personnel, including counselors, social workers, and others trained in youth development and trauma-informed care, to foster safety and reduce overpolicing.<sup>24</sup>
- Residents and advocates can join local and national coalitions, such as the <u>Dignity in Schools</u> campaign, to dismantle the school-to-prison pipeline, implement policies to end the criminalization of students, and end school "pushout," which are practices that contribute to students not graduating. Pushout disproportionately impact students of color, students who are poor, LGBTQ+ students, and system-impacted youth.



3 vera.org

### **Endnotes**

- 1 Constance A. Lindsay, Victoria Lee, and Tracey Lloyd, "The Prevalence of Police Officers in US Schools," The Urban Institute, June 21, 2018, <a href="https://perma.cc/99W2-B2FE">https://perma.cc/99W2-B2FE</a>; Chongmin Na and Denise C. Gottfredson, "Police Officers in Schools: Effects on School Crime and the Processing of Offending Behaviors," Justice Quarterly 30, no. 4 (2011), 619-650, 621, <a href="https://perma.cc/J9VQ-293F">https://perma.cc/J9VQ-293F</a>; Lisa H. Thurau and Lany W. Or, Two Billion Dollars Later: States Begin to Regulate School Resource Officers in the Nation's Schools—A Survey of State Laws (Cambridge, MA: Strategies for Youth, 2019), <a href="https://perma.cc/K2BC-BNL5">https://perma.cc/K2BC-BNL5</a>.
- 2 See generally Na and Gottfredson, "Police Officers in Schools," 2011.
- 3 Claire Bryan, "Police Don't Make Most Black Students Feel Safer, Survey Shows," Chalkbeat, June 8, 2020, <a href="https://perma.cc/B55J-QS64">https://perma.cc/B55J-QS64</a>; and Jonathan Nakamoto, Rebeca Cerna, and Alexis Stern, High School Students' Perceptions of Police Vary by Student Race and Ethnicity: Findings From an Analysis of the California Healthy Kids Survey, 2017/18 (San Francisco: WestEd Justice & Prevention Resource Center, 2019), <a href="https://perma.cc/Z29Q-ZB3Z">https://perma.cc/Z29Q-ZB3Z</a>.
- See generally ACLU, "School to Prison Pipeline," <a href="https://perma.cc/7KYX-4R3R">https://perma.cc/7KYX-4R3R</a>; Scott Crosse, Denise C. Gottfredson, Erin L. Bauer et al., "Are Effects of School Resource Officers Moderated by Student Race and Ethnicity?" Crime & Delinquency (2021) (online prepublication March 6, 2021); and Na and Gottfredson, "Police Officers in Schools," 2011.
- 5 Lindsay, Lee, and Lloyd, "The Prevalence of Police Officers in US Schools," 2018.
- 6 U.S. Department of Education Office of Civil Rights, 2015-16 Civil Rights Data Collection: School Climate and Safety (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Education, 2018), https://perma.cc/TZ7W-D7EB; Emily K. Weisburst, "Patrolling Public Schools: The Impact of Funding for School Police on Student Discipline and Long-term Education Outcomes," Journal of Policy Analysis & Management 38, no. 2 (2019), 338-365, https://perma.cc/5MA8-EVM4; Matthew T. Theroit, "School Resource Officers and the Criminalization of Student Behavior," Journal of Criminal Justice 37 no. 3 (2009), 280-287, https://www.researchgate. net/publication/222199181\_School\_Resource\_Officers\_and\_ the\_Criminalization\_of\_Student\_Behavior; and Jeremy D. Finn and Timothy J. Servoss, "Misbehavior, Suspensions, and Security Measures in High School: Racial/Ethnic and Gender Differences," Journal of Applied Research on Children 5, no. 2 (2014), Article 11, https://perma.cc/C82T-VU89.

- 7 Amir Whitaker, Sylvia Torres-Guillén, Michelle Morton et al., Cops and No Counselors: How the Lack of School Mental Health Staff Is Harming Students (New York: ACLU, 2019), 4, https://perma.cc/4ANN-T7CU.
- 8 Denise C. Gottfredson, Scott Crosse, Zhiqun Tang et al., "Effects of School Resource on Crime and Responses to School Crime," Criminology & Public Policy 19, no. 3 (2020), 905-940; Lindsay, Lee, and Lloyd, "The Prevalence of Police Officers in US Schools," 2018; and Alexis Stern and Anthony Pestrosino, What Do We Know About The Effects of School-Based Law Enforcement on School Safety? (San Francisco: WestEd Justice & Prevention Resource Center, 2018), <a href="https://perma.cc/6EJJ-SYTD">https://perma.cc/6EJJ-SYTD</a>.
- 9 National Institute of Justice, "Program Profile: Emotional and Behavioral Health Crisis Response and Prevention (EBH-CRP)," April 27, 2020, https://perma.cc/J3VL-B373.
- 10 Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners, 2018-2021 Baltimore City Public Schools Operating Budgets (Baltimore City, Maryland), https://perma.cc/MWN8-MVDJ.
- 11 National Institute of Justice, "Program Profile: Cognitive Behavioral Intervention for Trauma in Schools (CBITS)," May 26, 2011, https://perma.cc/9JNY-H7J7.
- 12 Li Yan Wang, Mary Vernon-Smiley, Mary Ann Gapinski et al., "Cost-Benefit Study of School Nursing Services," JAMA Pediatrics 168, no. 7 (2014), 642-648, Table 3, <a href="https://perma.cc/F3WH-C6AN">https://perma.cc/F3WH-C6AN</a>.
- 13 Pete Goldschmidt and Denise Huang, The Long-Term Effects of After-School Programming on Educational Adjustment and Juvenile Crime: A Study of the LA's BEST After-School Program (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Justice, National Institute of Justice, 2007), 76, <a href="https://perma.cc/4KV4-7T28">https://perma.cc/4KV4-7T28</a>.
- 14 William O. Brown, Steven B. Frates, Ian S. Rudge, and Richard L. Tradewell, The Costs and Benefits of After School Programs: The Estimated Effects of the After School Education and Safety Program Act of 2002 (Claremont, CA: Rose Institute of State and Local Government, 2002), 20-34, <a href="https://perma.cc/9HJH-2UY8">https://perma.cc/9HJH-2UY8</a>; and Amy Magin Wong, "Secrets of Successful Afterschool Programs," Usable Knowledge, February 24, 2008, <a href="https://perma.cc/HHQ7-GDEU">https://perma.cc/HHQ7-GDEU</a>.
- 15 Brown et al., The Costs and Benefits, 2002; and Wong, "Secrets of Successful Afterschool Programs," 2008.

vera.org

- 16 Jonathan M.V. Davis and Sara B. Heller, "Rethinking the Benefits of Youth Employment Programs: The Heterogeneous Effects of Summer Jobs," Review of Economics and Statistics 102, no. 4 (2020), 664-677, https://direct.mit.edu/rest/ article/102/4/664/96778/Rethinking-the-Benefits-of-Youth-Employment. Studies of other youth employment programs found that they also had ongoing benefits. See Judd B. Kessler, Sarah Tahamont, Alexander M. Gelber, and Adam Eisen, The Effects of Youth Employment on Crime: Evidence from New York City Lotteries (Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research, 2021), https://www.nber.org/ papers/w28373; and Alicia S. Modestino, How Can Summer Jobs Reduce Crime Among Youth? An Evaluation of the Boston Summer Youth Employment Program (Washington, DC: Brookings Institute Metropolitan Policy Program, 2017), https://perma.cc/L2BZ-AUY5; Sara B. Heller, Anuj K. Shah, Jonathan Guryan et al., "Thinking, Fast and Slow? Some Field Experiments to Reduce Crime and Dropout in Chicago," Quarterly Journal of Economics, 132, no. 1, (2017), 1-54, https://perma.cc/DB8E-TN2K; and Martha Ross, "Let's Invest in Summer Jobs Programs to Maximize Their Impact," Brookings Institute Metropolitan Policy Program, February 23, 2018, https://perma.cc/7JTX-U6J2.
- 17 Elizabeth Daigneau, "A 'Wraparound' System of Care for Schools," Governing, March 11, 2014, <a href="https://perma.cc/KGK6-4QBD">https://perma.cc/KGK6-4QBD</a>; and Jennifer Schurer Coldiron, Eric Jerome Bruns, and Henrietta Quick, "A Comprehensive Review of Wraparound Care Coordination Research, 1986–2014," Journal of Child and Family Studies 26, no. 5 (2017), 1245-1265, <a href="https://perma.cc/NR6S-YQTR">https://perma.cc/NR6S-YQTR</a>.

- 18 Beth Stroul, "Return on Investment in Systems of Care for Children With Behavioral Health Challenges: A Look at Wraparound," TA Telescope, Winter 2015, 3, <a href="https://perma.cc/F6CL-QNWC">https://perma.cc/F6CL-QNWC</a>.
- 19 Ibid.
- 20 Ibid.
- 21 Trevor Fronius, Hannah Persson, Sarah Guckenburg et al., Restorative Justice in U.S. Schools: A Research Review (San Francisco: WestEd, 2016), 20-21, https://perma.cc/6DNF-GM4L; and Catherine H. Augustine, John Engberg, Geoffrey E. Grimm et al. Restorative Practices Help Reduce Student Suspensions (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2018), 3, https://perma.cc/VV35-URZF; Yotam Shem-Tov, Steven Raphael, and Alissa Skog, Can Restorative Justice Conferencing Reduce Recidivism? Evidence from the Make-It-Right Program (Washington, DC: NBER Working Paper No. 29150, 2021), https://www.nber.org/papers/w29150.
- 22 Andrea J. Ritchie, The Demand Is Still #DefundThePolice #FundThePeople #DefendBlackLives (Interrupting Criminalization, 2021), 5, https://perma.cc/WKZ6-HQ3V.
- 23 Dignity in Schools Campaign, A Model Code on Education and Dignity: Presenting a Human Rights Framework for Schools (New York: Dignity in Schools Campaign, 2013), https://perma.cc/L9X5-5238.
- 24 Office of Senator Chris Murphy, "Fact Sheet: The Counseling Not Criminalization in Schools Act," press release (Washington, DC: Office of Senator Chris Murphy, June 17, 2021), https://perma.cc/M5CG-YFZF.

## For more information

© 2021 Vera Institute of Justice. All rights reserved.

The Vera Institute of Justice is powered by hundreds of advocates, researchers, and community organizers working to transform the criminal legal and immigration systems until they're fair for all. Founded in 1961 to advocate for alternatives to money bail in New York City, Vera is now a national organization that partners with impacted communities and government leaders for change. We develop just, antiracist solutions so that money doesn't determine freedom; fewer people are in jails, prisons, and immigration detention; and everyone is treated with dignity. Vera's headquarters is in Brooklyn, New York, with offices in Washington, DC, New Orleans, and Los Angeles. For more information, visit vera.org. For more information about this fact sheet, contact Daniela Gilbert, director, Redefining Public Safety, at dgilbert@vera.org.

5 vera.org